
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

A6 TOWNS FORUM
Meeting held: 27th July 2016
Present:
Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC) (Chair)

Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Ian Jelley (KBC/RTC)

Councillor Michael Tebbutt (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Karl Sumpter (KBC/RTC)

Councillor Fergus MacDonald (BLTC)


Councillor Mark Cox (RTC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)


Carole Stephenson (Kettering Borough Council)


PC Gareth Broxton (Northamptonshire Police)

David Pope (Committee Administrator – KBC)
16.A6TF.01 
ELECTION OF CHAIR

RESOLVED
that Councillor David Soans be elected Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

Councillor Soans asked the forum to stand and observe a period of silence in memory of former Borough and Rothwell Town Councillor, Alan Mills.
16.A6TF.02 
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

RESOLVED
that Councillor Karl Sumpter be appointed Deputy Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the ensuing Municipal year.

16.A6TF.03 
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC), Cllr Jim Hakewill (NCC), Cllr Christopher Groome and Nigel Padget (BLTC)
16.A6TF.04
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 3rd February 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16.A6TF.05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
16.A6TF.06
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
16.A6TF.37
Referring to a minute from the previous meeting relating to low forum attendance, the Chair noted that yet again the meeting was low on number and queried what could be done to increase the number of attendees. 

It was noted that the A6 Towns Forum had previously held meetings at constituent town and parish councils which had seen an increase in attendance, however this was counterbalanced with less comprehensive meeting facilities. 

It was suggested that the guideline requiring nominated representatives for each council be removed to make it easier for town and parish councillors to attend meetings. In addition an email could be sent to all town and parish councillors seeking suggestions as to how to make the forum more engaging. 

16.A6TF.38 

Cllr Sumpter stated that issues reported at the previous meeting regarding land clearance for an allotment site in Rothwell and lighting issues on the path from the Community Centre to Columbus Crescent had yet to be resolved. The Head of Environmental Care would contact Cllr Sumpter to discuss the issues.

16.A6TF.07
POLICE STATISTICS
PC Gareth Broxton attended the meeting and provided apologies for the format of police statistics following the introduction of a new computer system. He noted that there was currently no method of breaking down the statistics further than ward level. Following discussion with Sgt Scott Little, and as a short term fix, PC Broxton would oversee the production of a spreadsheet for crime in each village and town in the borough.  

The meeting noted that similar concerns had been raised by both Kettering Town Forum and the Rural Forum regarding the new format of statistics, the lack of comparison figures and clear-up rates and absence of ASB details. It was noted that a letter would be sent on behalf of the geographic forums to the Chief Constable and the Police and Crime Commissioner highlighting the issue. 

PC Broxton provided the meeting with details of crime affecting the A6 towns, stating that Rothwell had recently witnessed a spate of burglaries, with potential suspects for the offences identified. One well-known individual targeting vehicles in Rothwell had recently been apprehended. Police were undertaking burglary patrols in the evenings in an attempt to reduce offending rates. Barton Seagrave had recently also seen a few insecurity-related break-ins. 
Members queried the regular congregation of youths outside Rothwell Library and stated that they had asked NCC to switch off the free WiFi in the building at night in an attempt to prevent such gatherings. PC Broxton noted that there had not been any incidents reported relating to these gatherings, but noted that CCTV coverage of the site was limited.

An incident involving the racing of horses and carts in Burton Latimer was raised and had been noted by police. 

16.A6TF.08
POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER
It was reported that a meeting had been held with the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC), Martin Hammond and cabinet members on 25th July. The meeting had been constructive and discussion had taken place regarding the possibility of increased working between police, PCSOs and KBC wardens. During discussion there had been consideration of a potential pilot project featuring PCSOs and wardens forming a virtual team, with a possible exchange of powers. Discussions had also been held regarding the land on which Kettering police station and the now-closed Magistrates’ Court occupied, in terms of useful regeneration. 

In addition to the above topics, conversation had also turned on the quality of information flows received from police, of which police statistics were an example and the possibility of a meeting with the geographic forums. The PCC had stated that he reserved Fridays for meeting with stakeholders and a constructive way forward could be to sit down with representatives from the three forums to provide for a discursive and constructive discussion. It was agreed that a representative from each of the A6 Towns member Councils be invited to such a meeting, details of which would be communicated as soon as they became available. 

Representatives were nominated as follows:-
· Cllr Fergus MacDonald – Burton Latimer TC

· Cllr Mike Tebbutt – Desborough Town Council 

· Cllr Ian Jelley and Cllr Mark Cox – Rothwell TC

16.A6TF.09
ALLOTMENTS IN THE BOROUGH


A report was submitted which provided an update to the Forum on Kettering Borough Council’s Allotment provision following on from a report brought to the previous meeting of the forum. 

At that meeting members had made a request for details of the number and size of allotment plots in the borough and figures for the number of people on waiting lists for plots. These details were circulated to the meeting. 


It was reported that allotments in Burton Latimer were due to have their lease renewed in 2017 and the town council was keen to seek a 25 year lease that would allow them to apply for funding from external sources. It was also heard that there was the possibility of the town council obtaining some land owned by Taylor Wimpey, who would also undertake the work to bring the land up to allotment standard. Members heard that traditionally allotments in the town had been limited to residents of Burton Latimer, however if the additional land was obtained there could be the possibility of Barton Seagrave and Kettering East residents being able to apply for plots. 

The meeting noted that allotment provision still required identification in parts of Desborough and that this required monitoring to ensure such provision was not lost given the substantial number of allotments to be provided by the developer of Desborough North.

Existing allotment provision in Desborough had been extended slightly by utilising some land next to the cemetery. Consideration could also be given to splitting of plots from 10 pole plots to 5 poles in an attempt to reduce waiting lists. 

RESOLVED
that the report be noted
16.A6TF.10
SAFE CYCLE ROUTES IN NEW AND FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS

A briefing note was circulated to the meeting from Neil Holland of Kier that set out the company’s strategy and approach in areas in need of improvement and investment in terms of cycle route provision. Specific cycle route issues along the A6 corridor were included. It was noted that funding was an issue and routes were delivered in stages as tranches of developer or public funding became available. 

Concerns were raised regarding a perceived lack of joined-up thinking from the organisations responsible for the planning and provision of cycle routes in the borough. It was noted that additional consultation with town and parish councils could provide useful insight into the requirements of local residents. 


Further concerns were raised regarding the lack of maintenance of the cycle route along the A14 between Rothwell and Desborough which was overgrown, reducing the width significantly. In addition, lorries parked across the route adjacent to the Esso garage forcing cyclists onto the A14. In relation to the Rothwell North development, safe cycle routes had been incorporated into the design, but there were no designated cycle paths.

Members considered that encouragement of safe cycles routes as part of any new development could be incorporated into KBC’s planning policies. 

16.A6TF.11
STREET-LIGHTING
The forum received copies of a fact sheet that contained information in relation to street lighting as detailed below:- 

· Street Lighting Legislation Summaries 

· Responsibilities for Street Lighting 

· KBC Street Lighting contact details 

· Current repair procedures; and 

· Forthcoming works/meetings relating to Street Lighting 

It was heard that a number of parishes had been anxious about street-lighting provision in the event that maintenance resources should be withdrawn by KBC, although it was reiterated that there were no plans to remove support for parish street-lighting.

The meeting heard that currently NCC was the street-lighting authority for the borough, as no other authority had been designated as such. In practice KBC had taken on some responsibilities for street-lighting following the 1974 local government restructure such as maintenance, repair and electricity even though there was no authority provided to do so. It was noted that KBC would continue to cover these responsibilities until an agreement was reached with NCC for a permanent solution going forward. Parishes, in the absence of a formalised agreement were not obliged to do anything in connection with street-lighting. 

It was noted that any street-lighting queries could go through Mike Chester, KBC's Engineering Technician who could confirm ownership of any lights and therefore where to direct any repair enquiries. A weekly report was sent to contractors for any repairs, with few complaints received in relation to street-lighting. The factsheet would be sent to all Town and Parish Clerks, along with a map detailing where columns were located. 
16.A6TF.12
NEWSROUND

Desborough
Desborough’s annual “40’s Day” would take place in September. 
Reports on the Women’s Tour cycle race suggested that there had been some confusion in regard to the exact route of the race through the town until just prior to the race starting. 

Rothwell
Rothwell had recently held its annual litter pick, with assistance from the Scouts, with approximately 40 in attendance. The meeting heard that over 25 bin bags of rubbish had been collected. 

It was announced that Councillor Alan Mills’ funeral would take place on Monday 8th August at 12.30pm. It was noted that as Rothwell Town Council Bailiff, Cllr Mills would receive a bailiff funeral, with a walking procession from the church to the churchyard. The landlady of The Woolpack in Rothwell would be organising a live music event over the Bank Holiday weekend, with proceeds being split 50-50 between the Air Ambulance and charity of Cllr Mills’ family’s choice. 

The recent carnival had been well attended, with an intention in 2017 to invite floats from other carnivals in the borough to take part. 
It was noted that a number of events were being organised fortnightly by Rothwell Town Centre Partnership to promote the town and its businesses by encouraging footfall. A local morris dancing troop would be performing in Rothwell the week prior to the Bank Holiday

(Councillor Ruth Groome arrived at 8.05pm)

Burton Latimer

Councillor Groome reported that Burton Latimer had recently held its annual duck race and an event at the pocket park, both of which had been a success. 
The Mayor of Burton Latimer would be hosting a series of charity walks on Bank Holiday, 29th August and the civic service would take place at Burton Latimer Baptist Church on 18th September. 
The 2nd August would see the ward walkabout from 2.30pm with representatives from KBC, NCC, the police and highways in attendance. 

Community Payback teams had been clearing weeds in the town to help improve its look. Additionally, the new Kettering East sewer was currently being laid.

16.A6TF.13
FEEDBACK FROM OTHER FORUMS


Kettering Town Forum
It was reported that discussions had been held regarding ASB in play areas and pocket parks, particularly in respect of drinking. It was noted that the newly introduced PSPO did not cover areas outside of Kettering. It was heard than upon expiry of street-drinking bans in 2017, a PSPO covering several sites outside Kettering could be considered if town and parish councils wished to continue such a ban. 


Rural Forum


The Forum had met on 21st July and had not appointed a representative to the A6 Towns Forum. 
16.A6TF.14
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS
· Dog Control Order and Dog Walking Areas
· Police statistics
· Surestart Closure – Desborough – consequences for Desborough Library
· Public Toilets/Community Toilets in the A6 Towns
· LANRAC report

16.A6TF.15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Agreement of Future A6 Towns Forum Start Times

As this item should have featured on the main agenda, it was taken under Any Other Business.

Members noted that at its meeting on 20th April 2016, Council had resolved to allow committees and forums of the council to review their start times.

The meeting considered that the existing start time was suitable for all parties. Accordingly it was

RESOLVED
that future meetings of the A6 Towns Forum continue to start at 7.00pm
16.A6TF.16
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting would take place on 14th October 2016.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.25 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
(A6 Towns Forum No. 1)
27.7.16

